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Monteiro Machine 
 

We service and repair 

Snowmobile, ATV, 

lawnmower, snow blower 

& other small engines.  

25 + Yrs. of experience and an avid         

snowmobiler 

Specializing in Yamaha snowmobiles!! 

We work on all machine types 

Preseason Service / Tune ups / Tracks / 

Studs /  Engine Rebuilds / Clutch Repair 

Give us a call, we do it all!!!  

Call now to get your sled ready for the Trails!! 

Call Mike Monteiro @ 508-981-8800 

Located out by the Airport in Marlborough MA 
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Visit us online   www.ersc.net   

Like us on Facebook                                                               

The Easy Riders newsletter is published bimonthly, Sept to March, by the Easy Riders Snowmobile Club Inc.,    

Marlborough, Massachusetts. It is published in the interest of all its members and the promotion and safety of the 

sport of snowmobiling.  We are a nonprofit organization dedicated to the preservation and awareness of            

snowmobiling. 

 Editor: Lawrence C McCullough   E-mail: easyriderssc@charter.net 

       

President  Mike Nicoli 

Vice President Greg Conlan 

Secretary   Tom Rosato 

Treasurer  Larry McCullough 

Directors:                       

John Shea   Gary LaPIerre 

John Bryant III Paul Theroux 

Chris Arena  Bob  Baker 

Established  January 1971 Incorporated  — October  1992 
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The end of the season Banquet will be 

held on Saturday April 29th, 2023 at 

the Bolton Street Tavern, 587 Bolton 

St., Marlborough, MA 01752. 

 

Cost per club member (plus guest) will 

be $20.00 per person.    

 

The Meal will be buffet style and will 

include Bread, Butter, Coffee/Tea,   

Tavern House Salad, Chicken          

Parmesan, Roasted Potatoes, Meat   

Lasagna, and a Dessert Tray.  

 

Cocktails will be at 6:00 with dinner 

being served at 7:00 
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Carrier Nationwide 

Transportation Systems, Inc.  

25 Prospect St. 

Leominister, MA 01453 

978-537-0549 

800-338-8413 

Fax # 978-534-5712 

Email: Trucks@carriernationwide.com 

www.carriernationwide.com 
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A Letter from the President 

 

Greetings Easy Riders 

 

As the season winds down, hopefully March will give us some quality 

riding conditions. I’ve been observing this season from the sidelines due 

to my health issues but I’m on the mend and expect to be back for next 

season. What I have observed is a season that started very slowly and 

has been a rollercoaster of trail conditions in NH and most of Maine,  

other than the northern Aroostook County where they seem to be having 

a good season with plenty of snow. Another of my observations this  

season is the amount of snowmobilers involved in accidents at road 

crossings due to speed of just ignoring the stop signs, this is a very      

dangerous gamble that has cost some their lives. Please slow down and 

obey the road crossing signs. 

As far as club news goes, the date and location for the end of the       

season banquet has been selected. The date is Saturday April 29th at 

the Bolton Street Tavern in Marlborough. More details will be announced 

soon.  

I would also like to thank Greg Conlan for filling in for me this season. 

He’s doing a great job running the meetings and keeping everything 

moving in the right direction.   Thanks Greg! 

On a side note, I was talking to my dad the other day and he mentioned 

to me that this is the first year in 52 years that we didn’t go snowmobiling 

together. I had to think about that for a few and I must say I really miss 

riding this season but being a member of the Easy Riders, with all the 

communication and Facebook posts of peoples rides.  This has pacified 

my desire to get out and ride. I can’t wait for next season! 

 Well, there is plenty of riding left this season so get out there and enjoy! 

Ride Right, Ride Safe 

Mike Nicoli 
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Officers and director nominations 

for 2023/2024 season.  Elections 

will be held at the March Meeting. 

President    Mike Nicoli 

Vice President  Greg Conlan 

Secretary   OPEN 

Treasurer   Larry McCullough 

 

Directors -- (7 positions available) 

Gary LaPierre 

Bob Baker 

John Bryant III 

Paul Theroux 

Chris Arena 

Keith Gattozzi  

John Shea 
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ARENA CONTRACTING LLC 
 

Christopher Arena 
Phone 508-528-3675 

www.arenabuilding.com 
Email: carena139@verizon.net 

 

We Serve Eastern Massachusetts and the Boston area, including the towns of;    Frank-

lin, Foxboro, Millis, Medway, Southboro, Westboro, Sharon, Norfork, Needham, West-

wood, Norwood, Hopkinton, Holliston, Sudbury, Ashland, Wayland, Wellesley, Dover, 

Sherborn, Newton, Natick and Beyond... 

A Licensed & Insured                                  
Massachusetts Contractor 

Call us for an estimate on your next home renovation project. We would be happy to 

meet with you, discuss your needs, review your architects plans and provide a quote on 

all your home improvements. 

 CONTRACTING LLC 

ARENA 



9 



10 



11 

IT’S ALL ABOUT DE GAZ, DE GAZ, DE GAZ 

Easy Riders Snowmobile Club 

Western Quebec Tour 

February 12 – 18, 2023 

The title of this article says it all. A tour of western Quebec is really all about 

the gas. Four of us – Ron L, Steve V, Paul T and myself, Tom R from the Easy 

Riders Snowmobile Club from Massachusetts – began our 5 day riding tour 

from Shawinigan, Quebec and traveled north to Roberval on Day 1, then  

northwest to Chibougamau on Day 2, then southwest to Senneterre on Day 3, 

then southeast to Fer a Cheval in Mont Laurier on Day 4, then southeast back 

to Shawinigan on Day 5. We all carried an extra fuel caddy on our sleds except 

for Steve who actually carried two caddies stacked on his sled, our sleds were: 

Ron, 2023 Skidoo Renegade Enduro 600R ETEC; Steve, 2023 Yamaha    

Sidewinder turbo; Paul, 2020 Skidoo Renegade Enduro 900 ACE; and me with 

a 2021 Skidoo Renegade XRS 900 ACE turbo. The fuel caddies were definitely 

required on this trip on Day 2 (154 miles between gas stops) and Day 5 (162 

miles between gas stops). Otherwise, fuel wasn’t a problem. All of us used the 

fuel caddies on both days except for Paul who chose not to use it on Day 2 but 

was virtually on fumes when we finally pulled in to the gas station. Thankfully, 

all sleds ran flawlessly.  

Our trip was planned ahead of time with the focus being the hotel destinations 

and most importantly the location of gas stations along the way. We were   

traveling in some very remote areas. We had three GPS units. Ron had the 

BRP GoApp in his dash which was pretty much useless. Unfortunately, it’s still 

a work in progress. Paul and I had the  GPS Trailmaster mapping on our    

Garmin GPS units mounted to our sleds which was outstanding except for Day 

5. Our planning was spot on except for Day 5 when the two operational GPS 

units were in disagreement and we veered off our original agreed upon course. 

We were so glad we had the extra gas on our sleds that day though as we all 

needed it. 

Daily details of our trip are listed below.  Basically, this was a grueling trip    
designed for young folks, not us old farts who range in age from 60-69. But we 
loved it. I don’t think any of us would ever do it again, but at least we can cross 
it off our bucket list.  We would get up and leave every morning between 6am 
and 8am and ride anywhere from 201 to 278 miles each day and arrive       
anywhere from 2:15pm – 9:15pm. Our average distance traveled was 240 
miles per day for a total of 1200 miles for the trip, The highlight of our trip was 
Fer a Cheval in Mont Laurier where we were treated to gourmet dinner and 
breakfast and a first for us - valet parking of our sleds to a heated storage   
garage complete with delivery back to our rooms the following morning. So 
nice! Here’s some details of our adventure: 
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Day 1, February 13, 2023  – Shawinigan to Roberval 

Hotel Energie to gas in Shawinigan at 13 miles to gas and lunch at Lac Edouard 

at 126 miles to gas and the Hotel Manoir in Roberval at 220 miles. Temps 25-36 

degrees F, sunny to overcast. Issues – Ron delayed our start by 20 minutes 

because he thought he left his car keys at the hotel. Oops, they were in his sled 

all along. Steve blew a corner but recovered. Trails were bumpy a good part of 

the day, especially trail 355, a trail that was also bumpy our last time on it years 

ago. Lesson learned, avoid trail 355 at all costs. We left at 8:05am and arrived 

at 5:35pm. Average miles traveled per hour from start to finish was 220 miles / 9 

hrs 30 minutes = 23 mph 

Day 2, February 14, 2023 – Roberval to Chibouamau 

Happy Valentines Day. Hotel Manoir to last gas at LaDore at 39 miles, then 154 

miles through an Indian reservation and logging camp to the next gas stop in 

Chibougamau at 193 miles and then to Hotel Nordic in Chibougamau at 201 

miles. Ate snacks on the trail. All required extra gas from fuel caddies except 

Paul who just made it. Trails were outstanding allowing serious cruising speeds 

of 60-70. Overcast all day long. Temps in the mid 20’s. Steve missed another 

corner but recovered. We forgot to stop when we crossed the 49
th
 parallel. 

Damn. We left at 7:45am with snow covered sleds and arrived at 3:30pm.     

Average miles traveled per hour from start to finish was 201 miles / 7 hrs and 45 

minutes = 31.5 mph 

Day 3, February 15, 2023 – Chibougamau to Senneterre 

Hotel Nordic to gas at 27 miles in Chapais to gas at 102 miles in Desmaraisville 

to gas and lunch at 164 miles in Lebel su Quevillon to gas and Hotel Bell Villa in 

Senneterre at 230 miles. Temps in 30s and overcast all day long with some light 

rain in the morning. I missed a corner but recovered. Incredible trails again   

today. We left at 6:45am and arrived at 2:15pm. Average miles traveled per 

hour from start to finish was 230 / 7 hrs 30 minutes = 30. 7 mph 

Day 4, February 16, 2023 – Senneterre to Fer a Cheval 

Hotel Bell Villa to gas and breakfast at 71 miles at Lac Faillon to gas and lunch 
at 174 miles at Clova to Fer a Cheval in Mont Laurier at 270 miles. Flash freeze 
warning last night resulted in very icy trails that caused excessive darting of all 
sleds for a few hours in the morning. Very difficult to control sleds. Temperature 
dropped from 40 degrees to -10 degrees overnight. Sunny day warmed up to 
low 20s. Used ice scratchers all day long today to lubricate slides. Trails great 
up until a little past Clova, then bumpy for 60 miles to Fer a Cheval. We        
determined the groomer broke down because we saw the groomer skid     
abandoned on the trail. Damn. Steve went off trail one more time but had to be 
pulled out with  rope. I went off trail one time on a straightaway while riding  
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last and was pulled out by passerby sledders as my group kind of forgot about 

me. No one in my group actually witnessed my mishap so it doesn’t count,   

haha. Fer a Cheval was first class all the way. Our sleds were valet parked to a 

heated garage upon our arrival and brought back out the next morning. So nice. 

We were kind of disappointed that they didn’t fill up our sleds with gas for us. 

That would have been really sweet. Treated to a gourmet dinner with choice of 

filet mignon or Salmon complete with dessert. Gourmet breakfast also included. 

We left at 5:50am and arrived at 4:50pm. Average miles  traveled per hour from 

start to finish was 270 / 11 hours = 24.5 mph  

Day 5, February 17, 2023 – Fer a Cheval to Shawinigan 

We left Fer a Cheval after a full breakfast and fill up with gas. Woke to 12-15” of 
new snow. First stop was gas at 37 miles at 100 Lacs to gas at Manawan at 116 
miles then an adventure of some sort that led us over the Taureau Lake Dam 
and then ending up at a clubhouse in or near Shawinigan for a well deserved 
break to include dinner at 226 miles to the Hotel Energie in Shawinigan at 278 

miles. We all emptied our fuel caddies on this last stretch except for Paul who 
had to borrow gas from Steve. I’ll let him explain why, something about a    
missing key for his gas caddy LinQ lock. Our revised route took us to areas 
where there were no gas stations available. Steve went off trail once again and 
had to be pulled out with a rope. Was someone getting tired or was it all that 
tequila? What a long day. GPS units were not in agreement all day long.      
Perhaps we should have listened to Ron and extended the trip one more day. 
Temps never got above 5 degrees all day. We left at 8:15am and arrived at 
9:15pm. Average miles traveled per hour from start to finish was 278 / 13 hours 
= 21.5 mph, our worst day of the trip. What a way to end our trip but no matter, 
it was certainly a memorable trip we all are grateful to have accomplished. Can 
you say that? 
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New advertiser 
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   www.bobskidoo.com 
(508) 238-3200  

198 Washington St. , (Route 138) 

North Easton, MA 02356  

A full line BRP dealer 

 SKI– DOO      SEA– DOO 

CAN-AM TRITON 

http://www.bobskidoo.com/
tel:(508)%20238-3200
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Northern Door Inn 

356 West Main Street., Fort Kent, Maine 04743 

Phone: 207-834-3133, Toll-Free: 1-866-834-3133 

* Free WIFI 

* Cable TV 

* Free continental break-

fast 

* Fridge and microwave in 

every room 

* Pet friendly rooms 

* Direct access to trails 

* Free local calls 

* Hair dryers every room 

* Diesel plug-ins 

* On site guest laundry 
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IT’S ALWAYS OPEN HOUSE at the EASY RIDERS 

SNOWMOBILE CLUB of MARLBOROUGH 

67 Fitchburg Street. Marlborough 

If you think you might like to join, or if you are curious, you are welcome 

to attend any of our monthly meetings as our guest.  We hold our  meet-

ings on the second Tuesday of every month October through March, at 

7:00 PM. at the Marlborough Moose Family Center  - Post 1129.  

—     DIRECTIONS — 

FROM ROUTE 20 East of Marlborough. Proceed West on Route 20 

through Marlborough center and onto Interstate 495 north. Then follow 

the Interstate 495 directions below. 

FROM ROUTE 9 East or West. Best route is to take Interstate 495 

North then follow Interstate 495 directions below. 

FROM INTERSTATE 495 North or South, Take Exit 65A toward Route 

85 Hudson. At the first set of traffic lights take a right on to   Fitchburg 

St. The Marlborough Moose is about 1/2 mile on left. 

                   Please enter through the upper level front door. 

UPCOMING MEETINGS, TRIPS & EVENTS 

Mar 3--5, 2023  Maine Free Weekend 

Mar 3-5, 2023  NH Free Weekend 

Mar. 4-12, 2023  Chicoutimi Quebec trip 

Mar. 14, 2023  Club Meeting 

Mar. 28, 2023  Board Meeting 

Apr. 25, 2023  Board Meeting 

Apr. 29, 2023  End of the Season Banquet 

May 24, 2023  Board Meeting 

All dates subject to change….. 
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New advertiser 
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EASY RIDERS SNOWMOBILE CLUB 
Club General Meeting  

January 10, 2023     7:00 pm 
 

CALL TO ORDER:  7:10pm 
 3 of 4 Officers present – Missing Mike N; 5 of 6 BOD Members present. Missing 
John B 
  
MEETING ATTENDANCE:   
 21 total including the 3 Officers and 5 BOD members.  
 
SECRETARY’s REPORT:                                                                                        

 Accepted as read.  

 Last Club General Meeting was November 8, 2022.  

TREASURERS REPORT:                                                                                        

 Accepted as read.  

 Current balance - $7,4547.784 

NEW BUSINESS:                                                                                                           

 ERSC/SAM Raffle – This is the clubs main fundraiser. All members were        

previously provided 10 tickets and reminded  to sell as many as possible. 1st prize is the 4 

place snowmobile trailer or $5,000. 2nd place is $2,000 and 3rd place is #1,000. Sell, sell, 

sell! The drawing is scheduled for April 13, 2023 at the SAM Annual meeting. 225 tickets 

sold so far.                                                                                                                                

 SAM Meeting –Profit from SAM Powersports show was 50,000. $27,000 grant 

received to buid new trails and room, so net profit was $23,000. Charitable Committee  

being formed. CampSnowMo to be primary beneficiary most likely. John F mentioned he 

knows an Easter Seals guy who works with Camp SnoMo and would e willing to make a 

presetatin to us. Report accepted as read.                                                                                

 New Members – 2 new members recognized at the meeting. Welcome.        

Membershp at 56 people to date.                                                                                           

 ERSC XMAS Party – Was held at Gary LaPierre’s house on Saturday, December 

10. Gary was thanked at the meeting                                                                             

ERSC Clothing – New clothing was brought to te meeting by Larry for pickup and pay-

ment.                                                                                                                                 

 Final Banquet – Still looking for recommendations as to where to hold it.        

Tentative date is April 29, 2023.                                                                                                  

 Sad news – Dick Wolfe, one of the founders of the ERSC passed away. His son, 

Dan Wolfe has contacted the ERSC and indicated his auto club wants to donate to us as 

our club was his fathers passion. We should consider diverting all funds received to     

charities. A few donatins have been received already I the amount of $100, etc                    

 Trips – Trip coordinators listed below all gave updates on their trips. Details can 

be found on our website. More are being planned so stay tuned.   

 Jan 12-16         Ft Kent, ME     Bob C officially cancelled this trip due to conditions                                        

 Feb 12 -18        Western Quebec Tour    Ron L and Tom R coordinating                                                           

 Mar ?                Monts Valins, Quebec   Mark C  is coordinating 

 Next Club Meeting – February 9. 2023 

MEETING ADJOURNED  at 8:10 pm  
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EASY RIDERS SNOWMOBILE CLUB 
Club General Meeting  

February 9, 2023     7:00 pm 
 

CALL TO ORDER:  7:13pm 
 2 of 4 Officers present – Missing Mike, Larry M; 5 of 6 BOD Members present. Missing  
John B  
MEETING ATTENDANCE:   
 16 total including the 2 Officers and 5 BOD members.  
SECRETARY’s REPORT:                                                                                                  

Accepted as read.                                                                                                                   

Last Club General Meeting was January 10, 2023                                                                       

TREASURERS REPORT:                                                                                                   

Accepted as read.                                                                                                                  

Current balance - $8,466.92                                                                                                              

NEW BUSINESS:                                                                                                              

 Nominations – Nominations were opened tonight for next seasons officers and BOD  

members. BOD increased by one to 7 members due to increased membership. Nominations were as 

follows:                                                                                                                                               

Officers: President –Incumbents:  Mike N / Vice President – Greg C / Treasurer – Larry M / Secretary 

– Tom R                                                                                                                                       

BOD Members: Incumbents: John B, John S. Gary L, John S, Paul T, Chris A, Bob B; New Nomina-

tion –  Keith G                                                                                                                                                      

 ERSC XMAS Party –Gary LaPierre presented with a gift card for $100 for expenses of 

hosting the ERSC XMAS party at his house on Dec 10, 2022                                                                         

 ERSC/SAM Raffle – This is the clubs main fundraiser. All members were previously      

provided 10  tickets and reminded  to sell as many as possible. 1st prize is the 4-place snowmobile 

trailer or $5,000. 2nd place is $2,000 and 3rd place is #1,000. Sell, sell, sell! The drawing is scheduled 

for April 13, 2023 at the SAM Annual meeting. 243 tickets sold so far.                                                                                                                               

 SAM Meeting – $426,000 in bank. Next SAM Expo to be held at the Big E in November 

2023. SAM Annual Meeting to be held at B Bullets on April 13 at 7pm. Prime Rib meal.  Report     

accepted as read                                                                                                                                  

 New Members – Ray and his daughter, Sophia in attendance. Welcome. Sounds like the 

are both planning on riding with us next year.                                                                                

Final Banquet –Will be held at the Bolton tavern in Marlboro MA on April 29, 2023.Costs being    

determined, probably $20 per person ???                                                                                      

 Miscellaneous News – Dan Wolfe in attendance tonight. Wanted to reiterate his fathers 

passion for our club. Greg C read the letter Dan sent in to the club requesting that the donation he 

made in the amount of $500 be used to continue to promote the sport of snowmobiing in memory of 

his father. John S immediately recommended that funds received in Dick Wolfes memory be used to 

fund charities, especially Camp SnoMo. Camp SnoMo is SAMs primary charitable beneficiary. ERSC 

has donated every year either through SAM or directly to Camp SnoMo. Camp Sno Mo was a passion 

for 2 of our founding members, Dick Wofe and Herb Hilton who faithfully attended Easter Seals   

Charity galas in New Hampshre every year to donate funds to Camp SnoMo on behalf of SAM or 

ERSC. Many in the audience expresed support of this option.                                                    

 Mike N – Mike is out of the hospital and doing much better. He is in isolation for a while but 

hopes to make it to our final banquet. Looking forward to seeing him then if not earlier.                                                                                                                              

 Photo Contest – Take photos and post on the clubs Facebook page. 

Trips – Trip coordinators listed below all gave updates on their trips. Details can be found 

on our website. More are being planned so stay tuned.               

 Feb 12-18  Western Quebec Tour  Ron L and Tom R coordinating. Still on – 4 members                                                                                                                   

 Mar 4-12    Monts Valins, Quebec Mark C coordinating - 10 members  

 Next Club Meeting – March 14, 2023 

MEETING ADJOURNED  at 7:42 pm  
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